



GETTY IMAGES/MATT MCCLAIN

Understanding Our Future

Frontiers of Climate and Energy Data and Research

By Luke H. Bassett, Kristina Costa, Ryan Richards, and Dinu Krishnamoorthi September 2018

Center for American Progress



Understanding Our Future

Frontiers of Climate and Energy Data and Research

By Luke H. Bassett, Kristina Costa, Ryan Richards, and Dinu Krishnamoorthi
September 2018

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary**

- 4 What does the Earth's future look like?**

- 10 What will humans and society face in the future?**

- 16 What investments are needed in order to support next-generation climate science?**

- 21 Conclusion**

- 23 About the authors and Acknowledgements**

- 24 Endnotes**

Introduction and summary

In the three months since the Center for American Progress published its initial assessment of budget cuts and political interference in U.S. federal climate and energy data and research programs, the effects of climate change have continued to wreak havoc on communities in the United States and around the world.¹ The Mendocino Complex Fire became California's largest wildfire in recorded history.² Smoke from that wildfire and others burning across the West have choked cities, and now the top five U.S. cities with the worst air quality are all in Washington and Oregon.³ In 2018, the United States and Europe both experienced their hottest May through July periods in history; some areas, such as the Mid-Atlantic, have experienced record precipitation while others, such as New Mexico, have seen record dryness.⁴ Washington, D.C., has received the eighth-highest amount of precipitation on record for the January through July period.⁵ The first tropical cyclone since 1992 to strike Hawaii, Hurricane Lane, delivered a historic 52.02 inches of rainfall, a level surpassed only by one other cyclone in U.S. history.⁶ But these alarming events have passed with essentially no notice from the White House or leaders in Congress; indeed, as the Mendocino Complex Fire burned, the Trump administration announced proposals to dramatically roll back both fuel economy standards for passenger vehicles and the first-ever limits on carbon pollution from the power sector.⁷

The United States has long led the global community's investment in and performance of the core scientific research needed to understand Earth's interconnected systems. From the atmosphere to the oceans, from energy systems to food and water flows, and from distant satellites to microbial studies, U.S. scientists have laid the groundwork and led collaborative efforts to better understand these systems from the smallest to the largest scales. This knowledge of the historic, current, and potential conditions on Earth has shaped policymaking, business decisions, public health outcomes, national defense, and even the ability to put bread on kitchen tables across the country.

The Trump administration has twice proposed unprecedented, draconian cuts to federal investments in climate science and data collection programs. The administration's budget requests would have yielded a \$2.4 billion cut, or 16.8 percent, between FY 2017 and FY 2018, and a \$1.89 billion cut, or 13.2 percent, between FY 2017 and FY 2019, according to a CAP analysis released earlier this year.⁸ Congress has so far

roundly rejected these proposals, restoring critical budgets the Trump administration proposed zeroing out and even increasing funding over Obama-era levels at times. In some cases, Congress has also provided guidance to the Trump administration to prohibit political appointees from scuttling long-planned Earth sciences missions. For instance, alongside a \$150 million proposed cut to NASA's Earth Sciences programs, which observe and research the Earth and its natural systems, the Trump administration's FY 2018 budget request would have completely eliminated four major planned or ongoing satellite missions: the Plankton, Aerosols, Cloud, Ocean Ecosystem (PACE); the Orbiting Carbon Observatory-3 (OCO-3); the Deep Space Climate Observatory (DSCOVR); and the Climate Absolute Radiance and Refractivity Observatory (CLARREO) Pathfinder. Congress ordered all four programs continued and appropriated funds to do so in its March 2018 omnibus spending package.⁹

However, the broad, bipartisan Congressional rejection of these proposed budget cuts does not mean that the federal climate science apparatus is safe from political interference. Federal agencies retain broad latitude to not obligate funds appropriated by Congress for research programs, reports, and other activities, so long as Congress did not provide explicit instruction to conduct the work. For instance, the Trump administration's FY 2018 budget request also proposed eliminating NASA's Carbon Monitoring System, a research program that enabled the remote monitoring of carbon emissions in the atmosphere and helped buttress international verification of whether countries are fulfilling their pledges to reduce tropical deforestation, among other initiatives. Congress failed to explicitly direct NASA to continue the program, leaving the Trump administration free to cancel it—which it did.¹⁰ This ongoing budgetary uncertainty makes planning and conducting years-long scientific research initiatives increasingly difficult, whether inside federal agencies or at research institutions supported by federal grants.

At the same time, efforts to understand Earth's systems have never been riper with opportunities for scientific discovery. There is no doubt about the science of climate change: Carbon dioxide released by burning fossil fuels is driving CO₂ concentrations in the atmosphere to levels not seen in all of human history, thereby increasing global average temperatures, causing the accelerated melting of glaciers and ice sheets, and increasing the severity of weather events—from droughts to wildfires to extreme downpours and floods. But beyond the basics, the severity and urgency of climate change presents an incredible set of challenges and important research questions for scientists and policymakers to address.

The United States needs to abandon President Trump’s dismissal of Earth sciences and climate change and redouble its efforts to fund, perform, collect, and analyze the scientific data and research that remain integral to living on this planet and acting in its and our own best interests. To do this, the Center for American Progress proposes doubling federal investment in climate and energy data and scientific research over the next five years, over a FY 2016 baseline of \$15.6 billion across the programs and activities of the 13 federal agencies that make up the U.S. Global Change Research Program.¹¹

Going forward, several framing questions arise for the scientific and policy community regarding climate and energy data and research, including:

- What can we expect climate change to mean for Earth’s natural systems on land, in the oceans, and in the Arctic?
- What will climate change mean for humanity and society—for our health, our economies, our cities, and the weather we experience day to day?
- What is required to pursue these and other important research questions, in terms of crosscutting programmatic, infrastructural, and organizational investments?

This report seeks to provide some initial answers to these questions. It identifies areas where opportunities and needs exist for continuing and expanding the U.S. federal government’s investment in data collection, new capabilities for monitoring and analysis, and further research. By no means comprehensive, this report is intended to serve as a starting point for much-needed discussion to prevent data gaps in current programs and to look forward to the reestablishment and expansion of our efforts to understand our changing planet.

What does the Earth's future look like?

Climate change has already profoundly reshaped ecosystems on land, in the oceans, and in the planet's polar regions, from earlier springs to longer wildfire seasons to rising temperatures on both land and sea. Even if carbon and methane pollution from human activity were to cease completely tomorrow, additional changes to the planet are already baked into the system as a result of past emissions.

Polar regions

The Arctic is the canary in the coal mine of climate change. The Earth's remote polar regions are warming twice as fast as the rest of the world.¹² Sea ice covers 32 percent less of the Arctic at its lowest point in the annual sea ice cycle today compared to 1979, the first year in which complete satellite data were available.¹³ A warming Arctic has real consequences for people far from the Arctic Circle: Not only do melting glaciers in Greenland and elsewhere increase sea levels, Arctic warming and the weakening of the polar vortex has sent unprecedented cold snaps and tumultuous weather into Europe and North America.¹⁴

Despite the importance of the Arctic to global climate change, the region's remoteness and historic challenges in collecting data mean there are significant gaps in our research programs that ultimately inhibit broader understanding of and planning for climate change.

For instance, the global Argo project has some 3,800 floats—small data collection devices that measure sea temperature and salinity—drifting freely in the global ocean.¹⁵ In just 18 years since the first float was launched, Argo has transformed scientists' understanding of how climate change is affecting the global ocean. However, at any given time, the majority of the floats are clustered in the mid-latitudes, between 40 degrees North and 40 degrees South, with relatively few monitoring the far northern latitudes and the Arctic.¹⁶ The first drifting buoy ever deployed north

of the Bering Sea was released less than a decade ago, in 2009.¹⁷ While the remoteness of the Arctic and the variability of sea ice extent creates logistical challenges for deploying additional floats, the current generation of Argo floats is equipped with two-way communication and ice-sensing algorithms.¹⁸

An ambitious next-generation Arctic Ocean-monitoring program could take advantage of new developments in artificial intelligence and drone technologies to build a fleet of remote-controlled, semiautonomous floats that could be deployed to conduct strategic sampling of the Arctic Ocean and build a more comprehensive data set for use in climate science modeling, weather research, and even commercial applications, such as predicting the availability of shipping lanes. In fact, the Danish shipping giant Maersk is planning to send its first container ship through the Arctic this month to test the viability of the route and to collect scientific data.¹⁹

Significantly more research is also needed to understand trends affecting permafrost, the thick layer of soil, rock, organic matter, and water that has remained frozen year-round for thousands of years, deep underneath some 25 percent of the Northern Hemisphere.²⁰ An estimated 1,400 gigatons of carbon is essentially locked up in the permafrost, in the form of frozen plant and animal matter.²¹ The permafrost is covered by an “active layer” that freezes and thaws in the same kind of annual pattern experienced at lower latitudes and allows vegetation to grow in the tundra.

But now the permafrost is beginning to thaw—and that has huge implications not just for the Arctic, but for the global climate. Already, permafrost temperatures have risen by up to 2 degrees Celsius, according to the Arctic Council, and the southernmost extent of the permafrost is moving north, by as much as 80 kilometers over the past four decades.²² Roads and runways in Alaska are buckling, and building foundations are shifting as a result of the permafrost thawing.²³ Thawing permafrost coupled with disappearing sea ice can also increase rates of coastal erosion in the Arctic, imperiling centuries-old native settlements.²⁴ Thawing permafrost is suspected to have released long-dormant anthrax microbes that killed at least one boy, sickened more than 70 people, and killed more than 2,000 reindeer in Russia in 2016.²⁵

The 1,400 gigatons of plant and animal carbon currently locked in the permafrost is more than the amount of carbon currently in the atmosphere.²⁶ As the permafrost warms, microbes are able to access previously frozen plant and animal matter and cause decomposition, thereby releasing carbon dioxide or methane into the atmosphere, causing more warming and thawing more permafrost in a feedback loop.

Some recent studies and findings indicate that the permafrost may be thawing faster than expected. A recent NASA-funded study found that a little-known process called “abrupt thawing” may be accelerating the timeline for the greenhouse gas-permafrost feedback loop to begin.²⁷

While scientists don’t expect all 1,400 gigatons to be released, the question of how much decomposition will occur, how quickly, and whether the processes will release predominantly carbon dioxide or methane—the latter has a greater short-term effect on global warming than carbon dioxide—are all vital research questions.²⁸ A next-generation permafrost research program would need more support for field research and increased efforts to connect field research with satellite remote sensing and climate modeling.²⁹

Land

Beyond Earth’s polar regions, trends in terrestrial ecosystems and agriculture are both critically important to the trajectory of the future climate and the well-being of billions of people. The changes are already evident in the United States, where the magnitude of wildfires is estimated to be growing in large part due to changes in the climate.³⁰ A consistent trend toward more arid conditions in the Southwest, along with more than 100 million dead trees in California’s Sierra Nevada following a multiyear drought, are clear signs of the challenges that are rapidly approaching.³¹ Governments, NGOs, and businesses have led a growing call for greater understanding of the possible effects on agriculture, biodiversity, and water, both in the United States and around the world.

Understanding how terrestrial systems function and how they will be affected by climate change is critically important to predicting climate scenarios and preparing society for the future. At present, federal efforts to understand these systems are diffuse, with significant gaps that could be addressed through an increase in funding toward specific priorities. Chief among these priorities is the collection of data on ecosystems and their interactions with regional and global components of the climate. Recent advances in computing—for example, processing capacity and machine learning—have extended our capacity to model complex systems, but good, fine-scale data are needed to ensure that these models are as precise and accurate as possible.

Increased monitoring efforts should be used to understand ecosystems at different scales. This is important both to minimize risks to communities and natural resources and to better inform the management of ecological systems in order to reduce future carbon emissions. Specifically, there is a need for more observation locations and more frequent measurement of how forests interact with the carbon cycle under different scenarios.

Forests in the United States are estimated to be able to store 14 percent to 19 percent of U.S. carbon needs, which is a wide band of uncertainty given carbon reduction commitments. In addition to varying by forest type and tree species, carbon uptake varies with precipitation and the age of a forest community—and many of these variables change every year. The U.S. Forest Service has a backlog of more than 800,000 acres of land where forests should be replanted, and states have also made their own commitments.³² Better data will help these entities prioritize investments—as well as other forest management decisions—as part of their commitments to emissions reductions.

Similar investments in agricultural systems are important to both preparing food systems for change and investing in land uses that contribute to emissions reductions. Specifically, long-term data collection on soil carbon—and plant-soil carbon interactions—is important for mitigation and adaptation. While the Natural Resources Conservation Service within the U.S. Department of Agriculture conducts periodic assessments of specific resources,³³ data collection efforts should be increased to help refine models of environmental risks³⁴ and to inform outreach efforts to farmers as well as emerging policy tools such as environmental markets for carbon and other ecosystem services on agricultural lands.³⁵

Ecological research should extend beyond soil and carbon as well. Monitoring of ecosystems through the National Science Foundation's Long-Term Ecological Research Network has had a significant influence on our understanding of ecosystem functions and development of environmental policy, but the coverage that these projects provide should be extended to refine our understanding of how the effects of climate change vary across ecosystems and regions.³⁶

Other natural systems merit greater monitoring effort as well. The U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) conducts a water census every five years to track usage across different economic sectors throughout the country, and cooperates with other agencies to monitor river flows and precipitation patterns.³⁷ However, the current approach to data collection on water usage provides limited snapshots, and given the rapid changes in precipitation that may occur—such as the drought in California and the longer-term aridification patterns in the Southwest—there is a clear case for aggregating data more frequently to help the multitude of agencies and businesses responsible for managing water prepare for future scenarios.

Oceans

The oceans are the lungs of the planet, with marine plankton responsible for generating as much as 70 percent of the oxygen in the atmosphere.³⁸ Oceans are also the planet's biggest carbon sink, absorbing a quarter of carbon pollution generated by human activity and 90 percent of the excess heat caused by climate change.³⁹ However, all of that additional carbon dioxide and heat energy has serious consequences for the health of marine ecosystems and the food chains and coastal economies that depend on them. Higher ocean temperatures increase thermal stress on the coral reefs that provide habitat to thousands of fish species worldwide, leading to bleaching events and mass coral die-offs.⁴⁰ In just the past two years, half of the corals in Australia's Great Barrier Reef have been "bleached to death."⁴¹ In addition, when the carbon dioxide emitted from burning fossil fuels is absorbed into the ocean, it reacts with seawater and turns into carbonic acid, which in turn lowers the pH levels of the ocean.⁴² This phenomenon, called ocean acidification, makes it harder for corals and shellfish to form the calcium carbonate shells they need to grow and thrive—further endangering the marine food web.

In general, however, scientists know less about the ocean than they do about land-based ecosystems. "More than 80 percent of our ocean is unmapped, unobserved, and unexplored," according to the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA).⁴³ Even as this report was being prepared, scientists on a mission funded by NOAA, the Bureau of Ocean Energy Management, and the USGS found a previously undiscovered deep-sea coral formation, full of robust, healthy corals, stretching for at least 85 nautical miles off the South Carolina coast.⁴⁴ There are enormous opportunities for research to uncover, for instance, what makes some species of corals more resilient to climate change-related stressors and whether those genetic advantages can be passed on to future generations of corals to help replant and regrow reefs that have been damaged by rising ocean temperatures.⁴⁵

A number of countries, including the United States, have in recent decades designated vast marine protected areas in their territorial waters—marine national monuments and parks where no fishing or other commercial activity is permitted. There is some evidence that fully protected marine areas may be better able to withstand the climate change-related stresses facing the entire ocean—for instance, the coral reefs contained in the Philippines' Tubbataha Reefs National Park appear "comparatively resilient," according to the Global Ocean Refuge System.⁴⁶ The George W. Bush and Obama administrations collectively designated more than 1.9 million square miles of ocean as marine national monuments; other nations that have designated robust marine protected areas include the United Kingdom, Chile, Ecuador, and Mexico.⁴⁷

A next-generation ocean science program should increase monitoring and research in these areas to better understand how robust marine protected areas can serve as a cost-effective climate adaptation strategy for the global oceans.

In addition to causing oceans to grow warmer and more acidic, climate change is also causing sea levels to rise around the world due to a combination of thermal expansion—warmer water takes up more space than colder water—and the melting of land-based glaciers and ice sheets.⁴⁸ More research needs to be done both on the expected rate and extent of future sea level rise as well as how to make coastlines more resilient to sea level rise and storm surge.

The question of how rapidly the Antarctic ice sheets are going to melt is critical for predicting and adapting for future sea level rise. Most projections of future sea level rise, which predict at least a foot of sea level rise by midcentury, only accounted for thermal expansion and the melting of land-based glaciers and haven't considered the potential breakup of massive ice sheets in Greenland and Antarctica. A study published last year incorporating new Antarctic ice-sheet modeling for the first time concluded that sea levels would rise roughly twice as much between now and 2100 as previously believed, absent immediate action to sharply reduce greenhouse gas emissions.⁴⁹ While the National Science Foundation and NASA are both already supporting research into Antarctic ice-sheet dynamics, a next-generation ocean research program could include additional monitoring and observation resources for the Antarctic, including additional research trips.⁵⁰

Forty percent of Americans live in coastal counties, and most of the world's biggest cities are located in coastal areas.⁵¹ Coastal counties in the United States account for \$7.9 trillion in gross domestic product and more than 50 million jobs, according to NOAA.⁵² The difference between one foot, two feet, and four feet of sea level rise for the millions of Americans—and billions of people globally—living at or near sea level could determine the fate of coastal economies and countless livelihoods.⁵³

However, all coastlines aren't created equal—some are rocky and elevated, as in much of the Northern California coast, whereas others are made up of fragile barrier islands, such as in the Carolinas, and still others are home to mangrove swamps and marshy wetlands that can absorb some seawater and deflect damaging storm surges. In a future administration, the federal government could consider a next-generation research program on climate risk to coastal communities that brings together climate scientists, experts in coastal geomorphology, municipal finance experts, and city planners to better understand the relationship between sea level rise, realistic coastal adaptation projects, and the viability of sustaining local economies.

What will humans and society face in the future?

In the past several years, events such as the wildfires in the western United States, hurricanes, and severe drought and heat waves have illustrated the increasing need for tools and information that enable decision-makers and citizens to act quickly, plan ahead for multiple scenarios, and remain flexible in the face of ongoing changes in our environment. Although they stand out, these climate-related disaster events capture only one set of the factors where Earth systems shape or interact with human and societal systems. Climate and energy data and research need to be mainstreamed into policymaking around economic and labor force trends, public health risks, transportation and energy policies, and much more.

Weather and precipitation

Most popular discussion of climate change centers on weather and precipitation. Time and again, the European Centre for Medium-Range Weather Forecasting has outperformed the U.S. weather model, called the Global Forecast System, most notably during hurricane seasons.⁵⁴ The Trump administration has announced that improving U.S. weather forecasting capabilities is a top priority, but it has simultaneously defunded climate research, repudiating the necessity to invest in both.⁵⁵ Improving the performance of weather modeling—and by extension that of climate modeling—depends on different spatial and temporal scales, feedback loops, and interdependence with inputs from other Earth systems. Weather forecasting occurs in four dimensions: across the latitude and longitude of Earth's surface, vertically through the atmosphere, and through time. Additionally, weather models must account for changes in complicated energy flows involving the sun, elements of the atmosphere from water vapor to ozone, and temperature and physical characteristics of the land, land cover, and oceans. When researchers improve the resolution of any one set of these data and analytical calculations, the forecasting or climate models improve.⁵⁶ Data collection, analytical capabilities, and scientific expertise also depend on the supercomputing capabilities to perform these complex calculations quickly, as discussed further below.

Economics and labor productivity

The question of how changes in the climate affect the economy is one of the most complex and urgent in all of climate science. Efforts such as the Risky Business Project have provided national and regional analysis of the potential economic impacts of climate change to key sectors, such as agriculture and coastal property.⁵⁷ But climate change projections are not typically taken into account in projections of economic growth, even though rising extreme heat, severe weather disruptions, and sea level rise all have a direct effect on labor productivity, personal wealth, and the economy. A recent study from the Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond found that every 1-degree Fahrenheit increase in average summer temperatures decreases state-level economic output growth by 0.15 to 0.25 percent annually.⁵⁸ Much more work remains to be done to make such analyses usable to policymakers and to integrate climate change projections into economic decision-making—from where to build new developments to what worker protections will be needed in outdoor industries.

More thorough investigation is needed, as well, into how higher temperatures affect educational attainment, which is a key driver of economic growth and a global public policy priority. Some studies have indicated that test scores are lower in hotter years, and that better school infrastructure, including air conditioning, can mitigate the negative effects of higher temperatures on learning.⁵⁹

One urgent issue that the federal government is not currently engaging with in a serious way is updating the social cost of carbon, which provides a measure of economic harm from climate change for use in cost-benefit analysis and rulemakings. During the Obama administration, a federal interagency working group devised the first federal social cost of carbon, which increased over time; the central 2020 value was \$45 per ton.⁶⁰ The group also tasked the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine with formulating recommendations for updating the social cost of carbon to better reflect a fuller scope of economic damages from climate change; the National Academies released two thorough reports on how the federal government should go about building a robust, in-government research program to formulate this critical economic value.⁶¹ Those recommendations appear to have gone unheeded by the current administration, which last year sharply revised the social cost of carbon downward to between \$1 and \$6 per ton.⁶²

Economic activity also contributes to the United States' carbon emissions profile, and depending on the accuracy, geographic and temporal operation, and even simply the existence of data collection, the relationship between these activities, their growth or decline, and carbon emissions may be well or poorly understood. The U.S.

Environmental Protection Agency’s (EPA) data collection on methane emissions from agriculture—particularly those from grazing animals—has relied on estimates that until recently may have been too conservative.⁶³ At the same time, due to the requirements under the Clean Air Act, the EPA continuously monitors the emission of carbon and conventional air pollution from power plants and certain other industrial sources, and pairing these data with Energy Information Administration data on energy use enables researchers to better understand the relationship between economic growth, energy demand, and carbon pollution.⁶⁴ Data collection and research regarding the connections among U.S. economic activity; natural resource use, including energy, land, water, and others; and air and carbon pollution is under attack from the Trump administration, and these analytical tasks must remain at the forefront of any agenda to address climate change going forward.

Public health

The Fourth National Climate Assessment (NCA) illustrates the many connections between climate and energy systems and public health, ranging from direct effects such as air pollution and specific events such as wildfires to less obvious effects such as shifts in the range of disease-carrying vectors including ticks and increased incidence of respiratory diseases such as asthma due to changes in temperature and pollution.⁶⁵ The federal agencies involved in data collection and research relevant to these areas include the EPA; the National Institutes of Health, specifically the National Institute of Environmental Health and Science (NIEHS); and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Scientists in these agencies—and those funded through grants overseen by the agencies and the National Science Foundation—conduct research that advances the ability of the United States and other countries to understand, plan for, and respond to health trends and emergencies large and small.

Although the Trump administration has targeted the EPA’s scientific research and operations budget for cuts, the agency’s scientists and facilities perform some of the most important data collection and analysis related to climate change and the public health trends it effects. In addition to continuous monitoring of individual sources of air and carbon pollution, from power plants to industrial sites, the EPA conducts extensive vehicle testing and coordinates with the Energy Information Administration on energy sector data and the USDA on land sector data, among others.⁶⁶ Despite this extensive data collection, analysis, and transparency, certain gaps exist where individual sources of emissions are especially challenging to monitor or estimate. For example, petroleum

refineries and petrochemical plants are a major source of industrial emissions, but their complexity creates immense difficulty for monitoring and modeling air and carbon pollution sources. The inadequacy of current tools to monitor and model sources of air and carbon pollution from these facilities raises health risks for communities near them and impairs planning and mitigation efforts.⁶⁷

Research conducted or funded by the NIEHS and the CDC has strengthened the United States' ability to understand interactions among changing climatic patterns, the range of disease-carrying vectors, and the environmental conditions that increase or decrease human exposure and susceptibility to infection and other health effects.⁶⁸ The incidence of diseases caused by mosquito, tick, and flea bites more than tripled in the United States between 2004 and 2016, in part due to those pests increasing in number and entering new areas.⁶⁹ For several decades, public health organizations, philanthropies, medical centers, and governments have coordinated efforts and increased funding to mitigate or fully eradicate several of the most serious diseases carried by these vectors, including, notably, malaria; the ability of climate change to multiply and intensify such threats both in new and existing ranges will require research and action.⁷⁰ In 2016, an estimated 216 million malaria cases and 445,000 deaths occurred globally, despite approximately \$2.7 billion in investments in control and elimination, and this example illustrates only one set of potential public health threats exacerbated by the changing climate.⁷¹ A new administration could increase funding for medical and ecological research for other less-well-understood diseases and associated vectors, including Lyme disease and waterborne diseases. Additionally, the federal government has a critical role in translating weather and climate data and trend analysis into actionable information for public health officials, particularly at state and local levels, so that health emergencies and trends are met with informed decision-making.

Energy systems

With nearly half of U.S. greenhouse gas emissions caused by burning fossil fuels for energy and incredible growth in renewable energy in the past decade, the causes of and solutions to the most significant portions of the U.S. carbon budget hinge on obtaining and putting to use high-quality data and analysis on the energy sector.⁷² The EPA and Energy Information Administration (EIA) collect the majority of energy sector data either through industry surveys or emissions-monitoring devices and testing.⁷³ The EIA's data collection and analysis sets a high standard for transparency and comprehensiveness, but even so, and in the advent of increased funding,

the agency could expand the scope, granularity, and regularity of its data collection in the electric, industrial, and buildings sectors. For example, the EIA could expand its electricity data set to include more accurate information regarding distributed devices beyond the recent addition of estimates for distributed solar photovoltaic systems.⁷⁴ The EIA conducts its major end-use surveys for residential, commercial, and manufacturing sectors only on a multiyear basis, and with rapid changes occurring in energy consumption in each of these sectors, businesses, homeowners, and the public could use more detailed, accurate, and regular updates.⁷⁵ Much of these data inputs shape how the EIA models the energy sector overall, using its National Energy Modeling System, which subsequently aids policymakers and industry leaders in understanding energy market trends and outcomes.⁷⁶

Transportation

The rapidly changing U.S. transportation sector illustrates the challenges and opportunities facing policymakers and researchers at the nexus of climate change and societal systems. Given the increasing need to reduce carbon emissions from the transportation sector and policy and technological developments that continue transforming it—from ridesharing and autonomous vehicles to transit-oriented development and more—data collection and analysis present incredible opportunities for actionable research.

With decision-making authority largely held at the regional, state, or local level, the quality and granularity of data—in terms of both time and geography—remains lacking. As an example, the American Community Survey is administered on a yearly basis by the U.S. Census Bureau and collects data regarding commuting patterns, teleworking, and other aspects of the transportation system.⁷⁷ The survey does not paint a complete picture of how people use various modes of the transportation system, particularly when considering the vast quantities and higher-quality data acquired on a real-time basis by private applications such as Lyft, Uber, Apple, Waze, TomTom, or other GPS-based mapping software. Similarly, the National Household Travel Survey, published semiregularly, provides further information on vehicle miles of travel and other critical transportation data types, but more regular data collection and updating would improve its usefulness.⁷⁸ The shift from an annual survey with a relatively small sample size to nearly instantaneous data sets on point-to-point travel for millions of Americans illustrates a gigantic leap in data collection, but the analysis needed to turn these data into useful tools for transportation planning and resilience or to assess or reduce of carbon emissions and energy use may not yet exist.⁷⁹

Data granularity and outright gaps in data contribute to an inability to plan or respond to common complaints such as traffic congestion as well as climate and energy-related challenges. Planners would benefit from greater understanding of vehicle occupancy across transportation modes. Despite recently publishing a framework for estimating vehicle occupancy, the U.S. Department of Transportation requirements may rely on innovative states, metropolitan planning organizations, and localities to identify the best practices for detailed data collection and analysis.⁸⁰ Additionally, seemingly minor information such as vehicle ages and tire pressure can affect transportation modeling integrity and the accuracy of calculating—and regulating—vehicle efficiency, respectively. The National Performance Management Research Dataset provides traffic data for the National Highway System, enabling planners to diagnose bottlenecks and other congestion problems. With a geographic scope covering only approximately 60 percent of all roads, the data set leaves a gap where private companies now provide drivers better—and proprietary—route prioritization data, leaving planners in the dust.⁸¹ Data collection, modeling, and analysis varies across other modes of transportation, whether well-accounted for due to air traffic control requirements, tightly controlled and proprietary regarding shipping by freight rail, or less well-known regarding maritime emissions on the high seas.⁸²

Negative emissions

Without U.S. leadership, and due to the Trump administration's attempts to sabotage them, global efforts may fall short of reaching the Paris climate agreement's goals of keeping global temperatures less than 2 degrees Celsius higher than preindustrial levels, let alone the more ambitious 1.5 degrees Celsius.⁸³ This likelihood has driven increasing interest in negative emissions technologies to permanently remove carbon dioxide and potentially other greenhouse gases from the atmosphere, whether storing it underground, combining it with materials such as concrete, inducing photosynthesis, or using other techniques.⁸⁴ Ranging from reforestation to under-seabed storage, each of these fields varies greatly in terms of the maturity of the technologies it uses, but they all share a vital need for more extensive and more detailed data collection over a long period of time. A forward-looking research agenda in this area could research, develop, and utilize advanced sensors for underground storage activities, putting technologies developed largely in the oil and gas industry to use for carbon removal while also tying these new uses to long-term planning for the safe monitoring of the storage sites themselves.⁸⁵ To date, carbon storage demonstration projects in geological formations, such as saline domes, have indicated the safety of this method, although the scientific basis for maintaining and monitoring storage sites after injection has concluded requires further research, the development of protocols, and above-site land use or ocean planning guidelines.⁸⁶ Ensuring the efficacy of carbon capture and storage as a sound technology solution will require effective, long-term monitoring of geologic storage sites.

What investments are needed in order to support next-generation climate science?

The United States and the international community depend on several factors to carry out the broad undertaking that is climate and energy data and research: infrastructure, including equipment, sites, and vessels; a trained and talented workforce; collaboration; and integrity. The preceding sections of this report have touched on many elements, but it remains important to highlight certain much-needed investments in infrastructure and scientists themselves, as well as actions that would strengthen or add to existing organizations, collaborative relationships, or standards of conduct and protections. U.S. citizens, scientists, policymakers, and other users of climate and energy data and research must consider how to navigate this era of doubt in and attacks on scientific institutions and the facilities, programs, and people that form their foundation. This section considers some of the fundamental challenges facing the overall U.S. scientific endeavor, focusing on climate and energy data and research but not limited to those fields.

In June 2018, the U.S. Department of Energy and Oak Ridge National Laboratory announced that the title of “world’s fastest supercomputer” had returned from China to the United States—specifically, Tennessee—and Secretary of Energy Rick Perry has devoted words and funds to pursuing ever-faster computing capabilities there.⁸⁷ Perry’s efforts belie the reality of the Trump administration’s proposed funding for Earth system modeling capabilities, which depend on the same supercomputing infrastructure and saw funding cuts of between 63 percent and 70 percent proposed in FY 2018 and FY 2019.⁸⁸ Past investments in supercomputing and integrated Earth system models have enabled scientists to better understand and forecast potential climate impacts. For example, understanding the likelihood of glacier melting contributing to sea level rise shifted dramatically between the U.N. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change’s Fourth Assessment Report in 2007 and its Fifth Assessment Report in 2014, due to enhanced modeling capabilities.⁸⁹ Even with the May 2018 launch of the Department of Energy’s new Energy Exascale Earth System Model, a project begun in 2014, the need for ongoing investment in more detailed Earth system modeling across all spatial and temporal scales remains critical to advancing human understanding climate change.⁹⁰

Another crosscutting and vital class of instrumentation exists in outer space: remote sensing equipment on satellites. Under the leadership of NASA, NOAA, the USDA, and the USGS, the portfolio of Earth observation satellites launched by the United States and the immense database they offer to the public at no cost have conveyed countless benefits across the fields of agriculture, water use, energy, environmental protection, land use planning, and more. In one estimate, USGS's Landsat satellite images alone contributed approximately \$2 billion to the U.S. economy, far outweighing the program's \$80 million budget.⁹¹ The Trump administration has considered whether to charge for data from Landsat satellites and other Earth observation satellites, a move that may hinder the public's ability to prepare for storms, plant crops, or choose a commuting route.⁹² Although new multi-instrument satellites may incur high costs—for example, Landsat 8 was estimated to cost \$855 million—the use of private satellite launch companies, small satellites, and other measures are lowering the cost profile of Earth observation missions overall.⁹³ Most recently, the Environmental Defense Fund announced that it would launch a methane-monitoring satellite to fill a data gap in determining where and to what degree sources of the powerful greenhouse gas are contributing to climate change.⁹⁴ The question remains how to retain these valuable data as open resources for research and public use while also enhancing the coverage and quality of the data these satellites produce, including by launching new missions.

As referenced in the introduction of this report, the Trump administration's proposals to eliminate funding for certain satellite missions in NASA's Earth Sciences programs created uncertainty for the future of the data collection and science enabled by those missions. While Congress acted to restore funding for those existing and planned missions, huge swings in budgetary uncertainty complicate planning for critical future satellite investments, which are technically complicated and expensive undertakings involving multiyear preparations. In 2017, the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine published a comprehensive survey providing an overview of NASA's next decade of earth sciences research priorities. Instruments, missions, or satellites have been designated for five of the major Earth observation priorities outlined in that report, but an additional nine areas are still in earlier planning stages, including ones that are critical to the global understanding of and response to climate change, such as better quantification of point sources, sinks, and cycles for carbon and methane emissions and higher-resolution tracking of changes in forest ecosystems.⁹⁵ Planning for long-term investments like these, not only at NASA but also at NOAA and the USGS, can be set back considerably—and quietly—by political interference.

The interconnectedness of natural and human systems means that data needs are likely to emerge from agencies and departments that are not currently responsible for this type of research. Better coordination among agencies to share relevant data and shape research questions should therefore be a priority for the federal government. In some departments this is already occurring—the Landscape Conservation Cooperatives program administered by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service plays a coordinating role in 22 regions across the United States, and the LANDFIRE program links data on weather and vegetation from different agencies to help land managers make strategic decisions to reduce fire risk to communities.⁹⁶ Additional resources should be made available to organize federal agencies for the complex challenges that climate change poses and to help work between federal, state, and local levels to prepare communities for relevant future scenarios.

The Nobel Prize-winning research and science communication conducted by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) sets a high standard for international collaboration, peer review, planning, and the synthesis of thousands of studies conducted on a voluntary basis by hundreds of scientists around the world. The IPCC's three working groups focus on the physical science of climate change; impacts, vulnerability, and adaptation; and the mitigation of carbon emissions and contributors to climate change.⁹⁷ The research that feeds into the IPCC assessment process is ongoing, and due to the rigorous collection, review, and publication process, it takes several years from determining the initial scope of each report to publish it.⁹⁸ The IPCC reports are vital resources for citizens, scientists, and decision-makers around the world, and funding the IPCC and protecting the integrity of its process should remain a high priority.

The international scientific community and global leaders would benefit from additional research and collaborative resources, particularly those that are actionable in near-term timeframes as climate change impacts become more severe. Since the Paris climate agreement in 2015, international work by climate scientists and policy-makers has focused, in part, on increasing transparency in monitoring and verifying carbon emissions in an effort to help countries hold one another accountable on the pathway to reaching each country's nationally determined contribution.⁹⁹ Outside this mitigation-focused global stocktaking exercise, the international community could also benefit greatly from enhanced collaboration on climate and energy data collection, analysis, and communication resulting in actionable information, including by increasing data granularity as closely as possible—and as is useful—to local levels and in real-time intervals.

Machine learning and artificial intelligence also offer potentially powerful new tools for improving weather prediction and climate models alike. In 2016, researchers at Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory reported that they were successfully able to use a machine learning system to identify key weather features, including weather fronts and tropical cyclones.¹⁰⁰ In the future, machine learning could help improve predictions of extreme weather events' frequency, severity, and location. Microsoft is investing \$50 million over five years in its AI for Earth program to test artificial intelligence applications for researching climate change and environmental issues.¹⁰¹ Developing a governmentwide program of exploring machine learning and artificial intelligence approaches to tackling climate science problems, including developing productive partnerships with the private sector, would be an ideal task for a future Office of Science and Technology Policy.

Whether siting a new bridge over a tidal estuary or responding to a wildfire, Americans increasingly need both foundational training on how—and how quickly—Earth systems are changing and more immediate, actionable information on which to base decisions. Much like the IPCC's assessment reports, the National Climate Assessment (NCA) has a long history and a scientifically rigorous process of study synthesis and peer review to report on the changing climate system and its effects on the United States.¹⁰² Furthermore, similar to its internationally focused cousin, the NCA mirrors the IPCC assessment process in style and timing; both documents tend to catalogue observations and forecasts with conservative measurements of likelihood in a four-year-or-longer timeframe for publication. The Trump administration will publish the next NCA in the coming months, and that version and its successors may begin to take important steps toward offering ongoing, more detailed, and more actionable information to the public. By supporting the NCA process, funding its contributing agencies and research bodies appropriately, adding to the scientific infrastructure across the 13 federal agencies and even more facilities that support the NCA process, and building stronger independent institutions to safeguard its ongoing research and communication activities, the United States could enhance the NCA's usefulness. Transforming the NCA into a data repository and information clearinghouse, along with enhancing the spatial and temporal granularity of the data it translates for public use, could unlock an incredible tool for citizens, planners, and leaders across the country.

Collecting and subsequently translating such immense quantities and nuanced types of climate and energy data into actionable information relies on equally well-trained scientists and engineers. The nation's science, technology, engineering, and math (STEM) education pipeline is not thriving or growing to meet current or future needs in climate and energy research alone. Although STEM fields tend to pay higher wages and salaries,

more than half of professionals with a STEM-related college degree work outside those fields.¹⁰³ Diversity in STEM fields remains another challenge, particularly in fields other than life sciences and health, as African Americans, Hispanic Americans, and women remain underrepresented.¹⁰⁴ The challenges facing training and education in climate and energy data and research fields extend into the energy industry as well, with several industrial sectors reporting difficulty in hiring due to applicants' lack of skills in areas from electrical engineering to nuclear physics.¹⁰⁵ To move forward on any aspect of climate and energy data and research, the United States should consider how to incentivize and retain scientists and engineers in these critical roles.¹⁰⁶

Using science to understand the world and inform policy requires systemic supports for integrity and freedom of inquiry. Since the start of the Trump administration in 2017, proposed funding cuts and reorganizations have been accompanied by changes to advisory committees, staff reassignments, and new policy directives that aim to limit the ability of scientists to fulfill their responsibilities.¹⁰⁷ Making the most of the investments proposed in this report must also be accompanied by policies that preserve the processes needed to maintain scientific integrity, including protections from political interference, open channels to the public and its representatives in Congress, the opportunity to publish and engage in the broader scientific community, and the tools to disclose censorship and other potential abuses.¹⁰⁸ Although this report looks forward toward the frontiers of climate and energy data and research, it does so from a position rooted in protecting the field of science for the public good and retaining its unique ability to provide objective and factual insight to policy- and decision-makers.

Conclusion

Laying out an agenda for next-generation research in the science of climate change and its effects may seem like a willfully optimistic exercise at a time when the Trump administration has repeatedly proposed slashing federal investments in science and is actively working to suppress the activities of climate scientists throughout the federal government. Just since the first report in this series was published in June, which catalogued the budgetary and non-budgetary attacks on climate science, reports have surfaced that research projects throughout the U.S. Department of the Interior are being subjected to a political review by an employee who was a high school football teammate of Interior Secretary Ryan Zinke and has no scientific qualifications.¹⁰⁹ Federal scientists with the U.S. Geological Survey are now operating under new restrictions barring them from speaking to reporters without approval from political personnel.¹¹⁰

Despite the current U.S. political landscape, it's vital to look to and prepare for a future in which the federal government is no longer shirking its responsibilities to promote robust, open research and data collection on climate change—and one need only consider the recent history of Canadian climate science to understand why.

The conservative Harper administration was in power in Canada for nearly a decade, and made headlines for, among other things, barring scientists from speaking to reporters and cutting budgets for environmental and climate research.¹¹¹ While the Trudeau government has reversed some of these policies, it has not yet taken steps to restart sustained funding for climate science. Beginning in 2000, the Canadian Foundation for Climate and Atmospheric Sciences disbursed \$110 million in government funds to support climate science; in 2010, the Harper government announced plans to cease funding the program.¹¹² From 2013 to 2018, climate science was supported through the Climate Change and Atmospheric Research program; that program has since expired without any permanent replacement proposed by Trudeau.¹¹³ The wind-down of the program endangered, among other things, one of the world's only scientific research stations in the high Arctic, the Polar Environment Atmospheric Research Laboratory (PEARL).¹¹⁴ At the last minute, the Trudeau government provided \$1.6 million for PEARL, which will keep the station operational through fall 2019—but the facility's fate is uncertain beyond that point, making it difficult for scientists to plan vital future research projects.¹¹⁵

The Canadian experience should serve as a cautionary tale for Americans of all political persuasions who are concerned about climate change. Prime Minister Justin Trudeau has made reversing the previous administration's head-in-the-sand approach to mitigating greenhouse gas emissions a central cause of his candidacy and government, telling the 2015 Paris climate summit that there is "no time to waste" in combating climate change.¹¹⁶ But that posture has not yet translated into active measures to reverse cuts made to Canadian federal support for climate science.

Even as U.S. scientists, members of Congress, and citizens who want to see action to address climate change work to prevent the Trump administration from realizing its worst plans for reducing federal support for climate science, it is vital that researchers and policymakers begin laying the groundwork for the next generation of federal climate science to help answer the most pressing questions about what's in store for the planet, the economy, and the future of humanity.

About the authors

Luke H. Bassett is the associate director of Domestic Energy Policy at the Center for American Progress.

Kristina Costa is senior fellow for Energy and Environment at the Center.

Ryan Richards is senior policy analyst for Public Lands at the Center.

Dinu Krishnamoorthi is a special assistant at the Center.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank the numerous former and current scientists and public servants who contributed to this report and continue to safeguard—and advance—U.S. climate and energy data and research programs. Additionally, the authors would like to thank the Center’s tireless Editorial team for shepherding this report toward publication.

Endnotes

- 1 Luke Bassett, Kristina Costa, and Lia Cattaneo, "Burning the Data: Attacks on Climate and Energy Data and Research" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/reports/2018/06/13/452065/burning-the-data/>.
- 2 Alene Tchekmedyan, Rong-Gong Lin II, and Paige St. John, "How Mendocino Complex Became California's Monster Fire," *Los Angeles Times*, August 7, 2018, available at <http://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-mendocino-fire-explainer-20180807-story.html>.
- 3 Carter Evans, "Seattle Choked With Smoke and Ash as Western Wildfires Rage," CBS News, August 22, 2018, available at <https://www.cbsnews.com/news/seattle-choked-with-smoke-and-ash-as-western-wildfires-rage/>.
- 4 Jason Samenow, "Red Hot Planet: This Summer's Punishing and Historic Heat in 7 Maps and Charts," *The Washington Post*, August 17, 2018, available at <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/capital-weather-gang/wp/2018/08/17/red-hot-planet-this-summers-punishing-and-historic-heat-in-7-maps-and-charts/>; National Centers for Environmental Information, "Climate Monitoring," July 2018, available at <https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/climate-monitoring/> (last accessed August 2018); Dave Dildine, "Waterlogged Washington Closing In on Monthly Rain Record," WTOP News, July 27, 2018, available at <https://wtop.com/weather-news/2018/07/waterlogged-washington-closing-in-on-monthly-rain-record/slide/1/>; Scott Dance, "As Baltimore-Area Rainfall Surpasses Summer Records, Meteorologists Predict More Wet Weather Next Week," *The Baltimore Sun*, July 25, 2018, available at <http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/weather/weather-blog/bs-md-record-rain-20180724-story.html>; Jessica Blunden, "New Mexico," U.S. Drought Monitor, August 30, 2018, available at <https://droughtmonitor.unl.edu/CurrentMap/StateDroughtMonitor.aspx?NM> (last accessed August 2018); Henry Fountain, "In a Warming West, the Rio Grande Is Drying Up," *The New York Times*, May 24, 2018, available at <https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/05/24/climate/dry-rio-grande.html>.
- 5 Matt Rogers and Jason Samenow, "Washington Posts Fourth-Wettest July on Record, and Rainiest Since 1945," *The Washington Post*, August 1, 2018, available at <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/capital-weather-gang/wp/2018/08/01/washington-clinches-4th-wettest-july-on-record-and-rainiest-since-1945/>.
- 6 Jason Samenow, "Hawaii's Rain from Hurricane Lane, Topping 50 Inches, Is Among Most Extreme in U.S. Records," *The Washington Post*, August 28, 2018, available at <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/capital-weather-gang/wp/2018/08/27/hawaii-rain-from-hurricane-lane-topping-50-inches-ranks-among-most-extreme-on-record-in-u-s/>.
- 7 The Mendocino Complex Fire began on July 27, 2018. The rollback of the fuel economy program was announced August 2, 2018. The proposal to replace the Clean Power Plan was announced August 21, 2018. Tchekmedyan, Lin, and St. John, "How Mendocino Complex Became California's Monster Fire"; Brady Dennis, Michael Laris, and Juliet Eilperin, "Trump Administration to Freeze Fuel-Efficiency Requirements in Move Likely to Spur Legal Battle With States," *The Washington Post*, August 2, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/2018/08/01/90c818ac-9125-11e8-8322-b5482bf5e0f5_story.html; Juliet Eilperin, "Trump Administration Proposes Rule to Relax Carbon Limits on Power Plants," *The Washington Post*, August 21, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/trump-administration-proposes-rule-to-relax-carbon-limits-on-power-plants/2018/08/21/b46b0a8a-a543-11e8-a656-943eefab5daf_story.html.
- 8 Bassett, Costa, and Cattaneo, "Burning the Data."
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 Ibid.
- 11 Budget baseline based on CAP analysis detailed in Bassett, Costa, and Cattaneo, "Burning the Data."
- 12 Christopher Joyce, "Arctic Is Warming Twice as Fast as World Average," National Public Radio, December 18, 2014, available at <https://www.npr.org/2014/12/18/371438087/arctic-is-warming-twice-as-fast-as-world-average>.
- 13 U.S. Global Change Research Program, "Arctic Sea Ice Extent," available at <https://www.globalchange.gov/browse/indicators/indicator-arctic-sea-ice-extent> (last accessed August 2018).
- 14 Umair Irfan, "Greenland's Ice Sheet Is Driving Global Sea Level Rise. One Section Is Melting 80% Faster," *Vox*, December 14, 2017, available at <https://www.vox.com/energy-and-environment/2017/12/14/16772722/greenland-ice-sheet-melting-sea-level-rise>; Bob Berwyn, "Polar Vortex: How the Jet Stream and Climate Change Bring on Cold Snaps," *InsideClimate News*, February 2, 2018, available at <https://insideclimatenews.org/news/02022018/cold-weather-polar-vortex-jet-stream-explained-global-warming-arctic-ice-climate-change>; Jonathan Watts, "Arctic Warming: Scientists Alarmed by 'Crazy' Temperature Rises," *The Guardian*, February 27, 2018, available at <https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2018/feb/27/arctic-warming-scientists-alarmed-by-crazy-temperature-rises>.
- 15 Argo, "Home," available at <http://www.argo.ucsd.edu/> (last accessed August 2018).
- 16 Real-time map of Argo float locations available at <http://www.argo.ucsd.edu/>.
- 17 Alaska Report, "Coast Guard Assists International Science Community to Study Arctic Ice, Ocean Behavior in Alaska," August 20, 2009, available at http://alaskareport.com/news39/x71293_buoy.htm.
- 18 Argo, "Home."
- 19 Jackie Northam, "World's Largest Shipping Company Heads Into Arctic as Global Warming Opens the Way," National Public Radio, August 22, 2018, available at <https://www.npr.org/2018/08/22/640679831/worlds-largest-shipping-company-heads-into-arctic-as-global-warming-opens-the-way>.
- 20 Brian Resnick, "Melting Permafrost in the Arctic Is Unlocking Diseases and Warping the Landscape," *Vox*, February 6, 2018, available at <https://www.vox.com/2017/9/6/16062174/permafrost-melting>.
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 Arctic Monitoring and Assessment Programme, "Arctic Climate Issues 2011: Changes in Arctic Snow, Water, Ice and Permafrost" (2012), available at <https://www.amap.no/documents/doc/arctic-climate-issues-2011-changes-in-arctic-snow-water-ice-and-permafrost/129>.
- 23 Henry Fountain, "Alaska's Permafrost Is Thawing," *The New York Times*, August 23, 2017, available at <https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2017/08/23/climate/alaska-permafrost-thawing.html>.
- 24 Arctic Monitoring and Assessment Programme, "Arctic Climate Issues 2011."

- 25 Alec Luhn, "Anthrax Outbreak Triggered by Climate Change Kills Boy in Arctic Circle," *The Guardian*, August 1, 2016, available at <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/aug/01/anthrax-outbreak-climate-change-arctic-circle-russia>.
- 26 National Snow and Ice Data Center, "Methane and Frozen Ground," available at <https://nsidc.org/cryosphere/frozen-ground/methane.html> (last accessed August 2018).
- 27 U.S. National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Unexpected Future Boost of Methane Possible From Arctic Permafrost," Press release, August 17, 2018, available at <https://www.nasa.gov/feature/goddard/2018/unexpected-future-boost-of-methane-possible-from-arctic-permafrost>.
- 28 National Snow and Ice Data Center, "Methane and Frozen Ground"; Fountain, "Alaska's Permafrost Is Thawing."
- 29 Guido Grosse and others, "Changing Permafrost in a Warming World and Feedbacks to the Earth System," *Environmental Research Letters* 11 (4) (2016), available at <http://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/11/4/040201/pdf>.
- 30 John T. Abatzoglou and A. Park Williams, "Impact of Anthropogenic Climate Change on Wildfire Across Western US Forests," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* 113 (42) (2016): 11770–11775, available at <http://www.pnas.org/content/113/42/11770.abstract>.
- 31 Emily Benson, "In the U.S. Southwest, 'Drought' Doesn't Tell the Whole Story," *Water Deeply*, July 4, 2018, available at <https://www.newsdeeply.com/water/articles/2018/07/04/in-the-u-s-southwest-drought-doesnt-tell-the-whole-story>; U.S. Forest Service, "Record 129 Million Trees Dead in California," Press release, December 12, 2017, available at https://www.fs.usda.gov/Internet/FSE_DOCUMENTS/fseprd566303.pdf.
- 32 U.S. Forest Service, "Reforestation Frequently Asked Questions," available at <https://www.fs.fed.us/restoration/reforestation/faqs.shtml> (last accessed August 2018); Forest Climate Action Team, "California Forest Carbon Plan: Managing Our Forest Landscapes in a Changing Climate" (Sacramento: California Natural Resources Agency, 2018), available at <http://resources.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/California-Forest-Carbon-Plan-Final-Draft-for-Public-Release-May-2018.pdf>.
- 33 Max Schnepf and Patrick Flanagan, "A History of Natural Resource Inventories Conducted by the USDA's Soil Conservation Service and Natural Resources Conservation Service" (Ankeny, IA: Soil and Water Conservation Society, 2016), available at https://www.nrcs.usda.gov/Internet/FSE_DOCUMENTS/nrcseprd1212208.pdf; Natural Resources Conservation Service, "National Resources Inventory," available at <https://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/main/national/technical/nra/nri/> (last accessed August 2018).
- 34 See, for example, the Integrated Modelling Partnership, available at <http://www.integratedmodelling.org/> (last accessed August 2018).
- 35 Ann Kenda, "Arkansas Rice Farmers Reach Dry Land on Carbon Credits," *Arkansas Public Media*, July 3, 2017, available at <http://www.arkansaspublicmedia.org/post/arkansas-rice-farmers-reach-dry-land-carbon-credits>.
- 36 Brent B. Hughes and others, "Long-Term Studies Contribute Disproportionately to Ecology and Policy," *BioScience* 67 (3) (2017): 271–281, available at <https://academic.oup.com/bioscience/article/67/3/271/3057250>.
- 37 U.S. Geological Survey, "WaterSMART," available at <https://water.usgs.gov/watercensus/WaterSMART.html> (last accessed August 2018).
- 38 Diana Nelson, "Save the Plankton, Breathe Freely," *National Geographic*, available at <https://www.nationalgeographic.org/activity/save-the-plankton-breathe-freely/> (last accessed August 2018).
- 39 Ellen Gray, "NASA-MIT Study Evaluates Efficiency of Oceans as Heat Sink, Atmospheric Gases Sponge," *NASA Global Climate Change*, June 13, 2017, available at <https://climate.nasa.gov/news/2598/nasa-mit-study-evaluates-efficiency-of-oceans-as-heat-sink-atmospheric-gases-sponge/>.
- 40 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "How Does Climate Change Affect Coral Reefs?," available at <https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/facts/coralreef-climate.html> (last accessed August 2018).
- 41 Lauren E. James, "Half of the Great Barrier Reef Is Dead," *National Geographic*, August 2018, available at <https://www.nationalgeographic.com/magazine/2018/08/explore-atlas-great-barrier-reef-coral-bleaching-map-climate-change/>.
- 42 John Walsh and others, "Chapter 2: Our Changing Climate." In Jerry M. Melillo, Terese (T.C.) Richmond, and Gary W. Yohe, eds., *Climate Change Impacts in the United States: The Third National Climate Assessment* (Washington: U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2014), available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/nca2014/low/NCA3_Full_Report_02_Our_Changing_Climate_LowRes.pdf.
- 43 National Ocean Service, "How Much of the Ocean Have We Explored?" available at <https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/facts/exploration.html> (last accessed August 2018).
- 44 Chris D'Angelo, "Scientists Discover Giant Deep-Sea Coral Reef Off Atlantic Coast," *The Huffington Post*, August 26, 2018, available at https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/scientists-discover-giant-deep-sea-coral-reef-off-atlantic-coast_us_5b81c298e4b0cd327dfd415e.
- 45 National Ocean Service, "Hope For Corals: Growing Species Resilience in Coral Nurseries," available at <https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/ocean/corals/hope-for-corals.html> (last accessed August 2018).
- 46 Global Ocean Refuge System, "Evaluation Report: Tubataha Reefs Natural Park, Philippines" (2017), https://globaloceanrefuge.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/ER_2017_Tubataha_170619.pdf.
- 47 Atlas of Marine Protection, available at <http://www.mpatlas.org/map/mpas/> (last accessed August 2018).
- 48 National Ocean Service, "Is Sea Level Rising?" available at <https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/facts/sealevel.html> (last accessed August 2018).
- 49 Climate Central, "Antarctic Modeling Pushes Up Sea-Level Rise Projections," December 13 2017, available at <http://www.climatecentral.org/news/antarctic-modeling-pushes-up-sea-level-rise-projections-21776>.
- 50 NASA Sea Level Change, "Ramp-Up in Antarctic Ice Loss Speeds Sea Level Rise," *Sea Level News*, June 13, 2018, available at <https://sealevel.nasa.gov/news/129/ramp-up-in-antarctic-ice-loss-speeds-sea-level-rise>; National Science Foundation, "Office of Polar Programs: Antarctic Research," available at https://www.nsf.gov/funding/pgm_summ.jsp?pims_id=5519 (last accessed August 2018).
- 51 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Socioeconomic Data Summary" (2017), available at <https://coast.noaa.gov/data/digitalcoast/pdf/socioeconomic-data-summary.pdf>; Barbara Neumann and others, "Future Coastal Population Growth and Exposure to Sea-Level Rise and Coastal Flooding – A Global Assessment," *PLOS ONE* 10 (3) (2015), available at <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4367969/>.

- 52 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Socio-economic Data Summary."
- 53 Worldwatch Institute, "Study Says 1 Billion Threatened by Sea Level Rise," available at <http://www.worldwatch.org/node/5056> (last accessed August 2018).
- 54 Eric Berger, "US Forecast Models Have Been Pretty Terrible During Hurricane Irma," *ArsTechnica*, September 8, 2017, available at <https://arstechnica.com/science/2017/09/us-forecast-models-have-been-pretty-terrible-during-hurricane-irma/>; Eric Berger, "Here's What the World's Most Accurate Weather Model Predicts for Irma," *ArsTechnica*, September 6, 2017, available at <https://arstechnica.com/science/2017/09/heres-what-the-worlds-most-accurate-weather-model-predicts-for-irma/>; Eric Chemi, "Which Hurricane Forecast Model Is the Best?" *CNBC*, May 28, 2015, available at <https://www.cnn.com/2015/05/28/which-hurricane-forecast-model-is-the-best.html>.
- 55 Jason Samenow, "Trump Administration Official Says It's a 'Top Priority' to Improve U.S. Weather Forecasting Model," *The Washington Post*, April 23, 2018, <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/capital-weather-gang/wp/2018/04/23/trump-administration-official-says-its-a-top-priority-to-improve-american-weather-forecasting-model/>; National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Budget Estimates: Fiscal Year 2018, Congressional Submission" (U.S. Department of Commerce, 2017), available at http://www.corporateservices.noaa.gov/nbo/fy18_bluebook/FY18-NOAA-CJ.pdf; National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Budget Estimates: Fiscal Year 2019, Congressional Submission" (U.S. Department of Commerce, 2018), available at http://www.corporateservices.noaa.gov/nbo/fy19_bluebook/FY19-NOAA-CJ.pdf.
- 56 Banglin Zhang and others, "Increasing Vertical Resolution in US Models to Improve Track Forecasts of Hurricane Joaquin With HWRF as an Example," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 113 (42) (2016): 11765–11769, available at <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5081634/>; Andrew Dawson and T.N. Palmer, "Simulating Weather Regimes: Impact of Model Resolution and Stochastic Parameterization," *Climate Dynamics* 44 (7–8) (2015): 2177–2193.
- 57 The Risky Business Project, "Risky Business: The Economic Risks of Climate Change in the United States" (2014), available at http://riskybusiness.org/site/assets/uploads/2015/09/RiskyBusiness_Report_WEB_09_08_14.pdf.
- 58 Riccardo Colacito, Bridget Hoffmann, and Toan Phan, "Temperature and Growth: A Panel Analysis of the United States," Working Paper 18-09 (Richmond, VA: Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond, 2018), available at https://www.richmondfed.org/-/media/richmondfedorg/publications/research/working_papers/2018/pdf/wp18-09.pdf.
- 59 Gabrielle Levy, "Study: Hotter Classrooms Make It Harder for Students to Learn," *U.S. News & World Report*, May 29, 2018, available at <https://www.usnews.com/news/education-news/articles/2018-05-29/study-hotter-classrooms-make-it-harder-for-students-to-learn>.
- 60 Chris Mooney, "New EPA Document Reveals Sharply Lower Estimate of the Cost of Climate Change," *The Washington Post*, October 11, 2017, available at <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/energy-environment/wp/2017/10/11/new-epa-document-reveals-sharply-lower-estimate-of-the-cost-of-climate-change/>.
- 61 The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, "Valuing Climate Damages: Updating Estimation of the Social Cost of Carbon Dioxide" (2017), available at <https://sites.nationalacademies.org/DBASSE/BECS/Valuing-Climate-Damages/index.htm>.
- 62 Mooney, "New EPA Document Reveals Sharply Lower Estimate of the Cost of Climate Change."
- 63 Chris Mooney, "Scientists May Have Found a Solution to the Atmosphere's Methane Mystery," *The Washington Post*, September 29, 2017, available at <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/energy-environment/wp/2017/09/29/scientists-find-that-belching-cows-could-solve-a-key-mystery-about-the-atmosphere/>.
- 64 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Basic Information About Air Emissions Monitoring," available at <https://www.epa.gov/air-emissions-monitoring-knowledge-base/basic-information-about-air-emissions-monitoring> (last accessed August 2018); U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Survey Forms," available at <https://www.eia.gov/survey/> (last accessed August 2018).
- 65 George Luber and others, "Chapter 9: Human Health." In Jerry Melillo and others, eds., *Climate Change Impacts in the United States: The Third National Climate Assessment* (Washington: U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2014), available at <https://nca2014.globalchange.gov/report/sectors/human-health>.
- 66 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Our Nation's Air" (2017), available at <https://gispub.epa.gov/air/trend-report/2018/>; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks: 1990–2016" (2018), available at <https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/inventory-us-greenhouse-gas-emissions-and-sinks-1990-2016>; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Vehicle and Fuel Emissions Testing," <https://www.epa.gov/vehicle-and-fuel-emissions-testing> (last accessed August 2018).
- 67 RTI International, "Emissions Estimation Protocol for Petroleum Refineries," version 3 (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2015), available at <https://www3.epa.gov/ttn/chieff/efpac/protocol/Protocol%20Report%202015.pdf>.
- 68 Allison Crimmins and others, eds., "The Impacts of Climate Change on Human Health in the United States: A Scientific Assessment" (Washington: U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2016), available at <https://health2016.globalchange.gov/>.
- 69 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Illnesses From Mosquito, Tick, and Flea Bites Increasing in the US," Press release, May 1, 2018, available at <https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2018/p0501-vs-vector-borne.html>; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Illnesses on the Rise From Mosquito, Tick, and Flea Bites," *Vital Signs*, May 2018, available at <https://www.cdc.gov/vitalsigns/vector-borne/modules/V5-Vector-Diseases-508.pdf>; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Climate Change Increases the Number and Geographic Range of Disease-Carrying Insects and Ticks," https://www.cdc.gov/climateandhealth/pubs/vector-borne-disease-final_508.pdf (last accessed August 2018).
- 70 World Health Organization, "World Malaria Report 2017" (2017), available at <http://www.who.int/malaria/publications/world-malaria-report-2017/en/>.
- 71 World Health Organization, "Key Points: World Malaria Report 2017," November 29, 2017, available at <http://www.who.int/malaria/media/world-malaria-report-2017/en/#Global%20and%20regional%20malaria%20trends%20in%20numbers>.
- 72 U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Energy and the Environment Explained: Where Greenhouse Gases Come From," available at https://www.eia.gov/energyexplained/index.php?page=environment_where_ghg_come_from (last accessed August 2018); Robert M. Simon and David J. Hayes, "America's Clean Energy Success, by the Numbers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/reports/2017/06/29/435281/americas-clean-energy-success-numbers/>.

- 73 U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Survey Forms"; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Air Emission Measurement Center (EMC)," available at <https://www.epa.gov/emc> (last accessed August 2018).
- 74 U.S. Energy Information Administration, "A Guide to EIA Electric Power Data," March 23, 2018, available at <https://www.eia.gov/electricity/data/guide/>.
- 75 U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Residential Energy Consumption Survey (RECS): About the RECS," available at <https://www.eia.gov/consumption/residential/about.php> (last accessed August 2018); U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Commercial Buildings Energy Consumption Survey (CBECS): About the Commercial Buildings Energy Consumption Survey," available at <https://www.eia.gov/consumption/commercial/about.php> (last accessed August 2018); U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Manufacturing Energy Consumption Survey (MECS): About the Manufacturing Energy Consumption Survey," available at <https://www.eia.gov/consumption/manufacturing/about.php> (last accessed August 2018).
- 76 U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Assumptions to AEO2018," April 5, 2018, available at <https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/aeo/assumptions/> (last accessed August 2018); U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Annual Energy Outlook Retrospective Review: Evaluation of 2016 and Prior Reference Case Projections," September 9, 2017, available at <https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/aeo/retrospective/> (last accessed August 2018); U.S. Energy Information Administration, *The National Energy Modeling System: An Overview 2009* (U.S. Department of Energy, 2009), available at [https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/aeo/nems/overview/pdf/0581\(2009\).pdf](https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/aeo/nems/overview/pdf/0581(2009).pdf).
- 77 Bureau of the Census, *American Community Survey: Information Guide* (U.S. Department of Commerce, 2017), available at https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/programs-surveys/acs/about/ACS_Information_Guide.pdf.
- 78 Federal Highway Administration, "National Household Travel Survey (NHTS)," available at <https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/policyinformation/nhts.cfm> (last accessed August 2018); see also Federal Highway Administration, "National Household Travel Survey" (2017), available at <https://nhts.ornl.gov/>.
- 79 Bureau of the Census, *American Community Survey Design and Methodology*, version 2.0 (U.S. Department of Commerce, 2014), available at <https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/acs/methodology/design-and-methodology.html>; Lia Cattaneo, "Opportunities and Potential Bias in New Transportation Data" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/reports/2018/03/21/448247/opportunities-potential-bias-new-transportation-data/>.
- 80 U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration, "National Performance Management Measures; Assessing Performance of the National Highway System, Freight Movement on the Interstate System, and Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality Improvement Program: Final Rule," *Federal Register* 82 (11) (2017), available at <https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2017/01/18/2017-00681/national-performance-management-measures-assessing-performance-of-the-national-highway-system>.
- 81 Federal Highway Administration, "Operations Performance Measurement," available at https://ops.fhwa.dot.gov/perf_measurement/index.htm (last accessed August 2018); Cattaneo, "Opportunities and Potential Bias in New Transportation Data."
- 82 Federal Aviation Administration, *Air Traffic by the Numbers* (U.S. Department of Transportation, 2017), available at https://www.faa.gov/air_traffic/by_the_numbers/media/Air_Traffic_by_the_Numbers_2017_Final.pdf; U.S. Department of Energy, "Chapter 5: Improving Shared Transport Infrastructure." In *Quadrennial Energy Review: Energy Transmission, Storage, and Distribution Infrastructure* (2015), available at <https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2015/08/f25/QR%20Chapter%20V%20Shared%20Transport%20April%202015.pdf>; U.S. Department of Energy, "Chapter 7: Addressing Environmental Aspects of TS&D Infrastructure." In *Quadrennial Energy Review: Energy Transmission, Storage, and Distribution Infrastructure* (2015), available at <https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2015/08/f25/QR%20Chapter%20VII%20Environment%20April%202015.pdf>; Tristan Smith and others, "Third IMO Greenhouse Gas Study 2014" (London: International Maritime Organization, 2015), available at <http://www.imo.org/en/OurWork/Environment/PollutionPrevention/AirPollution/Documents/Third%20Greenhouse%20Gas%20Study/GHG3%20Executive%20Summary%20and%20Report.pdf>; Naya Olmer and others, "Greenhouse Gas Emissions From Global Shipping, 2013–2015" (Washington: The International Council on Clean Transportation, 2017), available at https://www.theicct.org/sites/default/files/publications/Global-shipping-GHG-emissions-2013-2015_ICCT-Report_17102017_vF.pdf.
- 83 United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, "The Paris Agreement," available at <https://unfccc.int/process-and-meetings/the-paris-agreement/the-paris-agreement> (last accessed August 2018).
- 84 U.S. Department of Energy, "Chapter 4: Advancing Clean Electric Power Technologies." In *Quadrennial Technology Review: An Assessment of Energy Technologies and Research Opportunities* (2015), available at <https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2017/03/f34/qtr-2015-chapter4.pdf>.
- 85 U.S. Department of Energy, *Quadrennial Technology Review: An Assessment of Energy Technologies and Research Opportunities* (2015), available at <https://www.energy.gov/quadrennial-technology-review-2015-omnibus>.
- 86 Global CCS Institute, "Understanding CCS: Storage," available at <https://www.globalccsinstitute.com/understanding-ccs/how-ccs-works-storage> (last accessed August 2018); Curtis M. Oldenburg and Jens T. Birkholzer, "Review of Quantitative Monitoring Methodologies for Emissions Verification and Accounting for Carbon Dioxide Capture and Storage for California's Greenhouse Gas Cap-and-Trade and Low-Carbon Fuel Standard Programs" (Berkeley, CA: Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, 2014), available at https://www.arb.ca.gov/ccs/documents/LBNL_CARB_MVA_Final_Report.pdf; Global CCS Institute, "Long-Term Liability for Stored CO₂," available at <https://hub.globalccsinstitute.com/publications/temp/long-term-liability-stored-co2> (last accessed August 2018); Michelle Bentham and others, "Managing CO₂ Storage Resources in a Mature CCS Future," *Energy Procedia* 63 (2014): 5310–5324, available at <http://nora.nerc.ac.uk/id/eprint/511573/1/1-s2.0-S1876610214023789-main.pdf>.

- 87 Katie Elyce Jones, "America's Most Powerful Supercomputer Is a Machine for Scientific Discovery," Oak Ridge National Laboratory, June 8, 2018, available at <https://www.olcf.ornl.gov/2018/06/08/summit-by-the-numbers/Top500,June2018>; available at <https://www.top500.org/lists/2018/06/> (last accessed August 2018); U.S. Department of Energy, "Summit Supercomputer Ranked Fastest Computer in the World," June 25, 2018, available at <https://www.energy.gov/articles/summit-supercomputer-ranked-fastest-computer-world>; Rick Perry, "Rick Perry: The future is in Supercomputers," CNN, May 3, 2018, available at <https://www.cnn.com/2018/05/03/opinions/invest-supercomputer-technology-opinion-perry/index.html>; U.S. Department of Energy, "Secretary of Energy Rick Perry Announces \$1.8 Billion Initiative for New Supercomputers," April 9, 2018, available at <https://www.energy.gov/articles/secretary-energy-rick-perry-announces-18-billion-initiative-new-supercomputers>.
- 88 Office of Science, *FY 2018 Congressional Budget Request, Science* (U.S. Department of Energy, 2017), available at https://science.energy.gov/~media/budget/pdf/sc-budget-request-to-congress/fy-2018/FY_2018_DOE-Congressional-Budget-Justification.pdf; Office of Science, *FY 2019 Congressional Budget Request, Science* (U.S. Department of Energy, 2018), available at https://science.energy.gov/~media/budget/pdf/sc-budget-request-to-congress/fy-2019/FY_2019_DOE-Congressional-Budget-justification.pdf.
- 89 Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, "Climate Change 2007: Synthesis Report" (2007), available at http://www.ipcc.ch/pdf/assessment-report/ar4/syr/ar4_syr_full_report.pdf; IPCC, "Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report" (2014), available at https://www.ipcc.ch/pdf/assessment-report/ar5/syr/SYR_AR5_FINAL_full.pdf.
- 90 U.S. Department of Energy, "E3SM Released to Scientific Community," available at <https://climatemodeling.science.energy.gov/news/e3sm-released-scientific-community> (last accessed August 2018).
- 91 U.S. Geological Survey, "Landsat Media Library," available at <https://landsat.usgs.gov/> (last accessed August 2018); NASA, "Landsat Image Gallery," available at <https://landsat.visibleearth.nasa.gov/> (last accessed August 2018); National Weather Service, "Satellites," available at <https://www.weather.gov/about/satellites> (last accessed August 2018); Rutherford V. Platt, "Earth Observation Satellites Are Helping Us Adapt to a New Era of Disasters," *The Hill*, October 31, 2017, available at <http://thehill.com/opinion/energy-environment/358104-earth-observation-satellites-are-helping-us-adapt-to-a-new-era-of>; Gabriel Popkin, "US Government Considers Charging for Popular Earth-Observing Data," *Nature*, April 24, 2018, available at <https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-018-04874-y>.
- 92 Popkin, "US Government Considers Charging for Popular Earth-Observing Data"; Mariel Borowitz, "Half of Earth's Satellites Restrict Use of Climate Data," *The Conversation*, April 3, 2018, available at <http://theconversation.com/half-of-earths-satellites-restrict-use-of-climate-data-93257>.
- 93 Alan S. Belward and Jon O. Sköien, "Who Launched What, When, and Why: Trends in Global Landcover Observation Capacity From Civilian Earth Observation Satellites," *JSPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing* 103 (2015): 115–128, available at <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0924271614000720>.
- 94 Steve Mufson, "This Environmental Group Is Launching Its Own Satellite to Learn More About Greenhouse Gas Leaks," *The Washington Post*, April 11, 2018, available at <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/energy-environment/wp/2018/04/11/this-environmental-group-is-launching-its-own-satellite-to-learn-more-about-greenhouse-gas-leaks/>; Environmental Defense Fund, "How MethaneSAT Is Different From Other Satellites," available at <https://www.edf.org/climate/how-methanesat-is-different> (last accessed August 2018).
- 95 National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, "Thriving on Our Changing Planet: A Decadal Strategy for Earth Observation from Space" (Washington: The National Academies Press, 2018), available at <https://www.nap.edu/catalog/24938/thriving-on-our-changing-planet-a-decadal-strategy-for-earth>.
- 96 Landscape Conservation Cooperative Network, "About Landscape Conservation Cooperatives," available at <https://lccnetwork.org/about/about-lccs> (last accessed August 2018); U.S. Department of Agriculture and U.S. Department of the Interior, "LANDFIRE," available at <https://www.landfire.gov/> (last accessed August 2018).
- 97 Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, "The IPCC and the Sixth Assessment Cycle" (2017), available at http://www.ipcc.ch/pdf/ar6_material/AC6_brochure_en.pdf; Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, "Chapter Outline of the Working Group I Contribution to the IPCC Sixth Assessment Report (AR6)" (2017), available at http://www.ipcc.ch/meetings/session46/AR6_WGI_outlines_P46.pdf; Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, "Chapter Outline of the Working Group II Contribution to the IPCC Sixth Assessment Report (AR6)" (2017), available at http://www.ipcc.ch/meetings/session46/AR6_WGII_outlines_P46.pdf; Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, "Chapter Outline of the Working Group III Contribution to the IPCC Sixth Assessment Report (AR6)" (2017), available at http://www.ipcc.ch/meetings/session46/AR6_WGIII_outlines_P46.pdf.
- 98 Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, "The IPCC and the Sixth Assessment Cycle."
- 99 United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, "Global Stocktake (Referred to in Article 14 of the Paris Agreement)," available at <https://unfccc.int/topics/science/workstreams/global-stocktake-referred-to-in-article-14-of-the-paris-agreement> (last accessed August 2018); Eliza Northrop and others, "Achieving the Ambition of Paris: Designing the Global Stocktake" (Washington: World Resources Institute, 2018), available at <http://www.wri.org/publication/pact-global-stocktake-design>.
- 100 Nicola Jones, "How Machine Learning Could Help to Improve Climate Forecasts," *Scientific American*, August 23, 2017, available at <https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/how-machine-learning-could-help-to-improve-climate-forecasts/>.
- 101 Renee Cho, "Artificial Intelligence—A Game Changer for Climate Change and the Environment," Earth Institute, June 5, 2018, available at <https://blogs.ei.columbia.edu/2018/06/05/artificial-intelligence-climate-environment/>.
- 102 CAP's first report in this series, "Burning the Data: Attacks on Climate and Energy Data and Research," outlines the history of the National Climate Assessment in detail. Bassett, Costa, and Cattaneo, "Burning the Data."
- 103 Nikki Graf, Richard Fry, and Cary Funk, "7 Facts About the STEM Workforce" (Washington: Pew Research Center, 2018), available at <http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/01/09/7-facts-about-the-stem-workforce/>.
- 104 Cary Funk and Kim Parker, "Diversity in the STEM Workforce Varies Widely Across Jobs" (Washington: Pew Research Center, 2018), available at <http://www.pewsocialtrends.org/2018/01/09/diversity-in-the-stem-workforce-varies-widely-across-jobs/>.
- 105 Energy Futures Initiative and the National Association of State Energy Officials, "U.S. Energy and Employment Report" (2018), available at <https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5a98cf80ec4eb7c5cd928c61/t/5afb0ce4575d1f3cdf9ebe36/1526402279839/2018+U.S.+Energy+and+Employment+Report.pdf>.

- 106 The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, "Graduate STEM Education for the 21st Century" (2018), available at <https://www.nap.edu/download/25038>.
- 107 Bassett, Costa, and Cattaneo, "Burning the Data"; Jacob Carter and others, "Sideline Science Since Day One" (Cambridge, MA: Union of Concerned Scientists, 2018), available at <https://www.ucsusa.org/center-science-and-democracy/promoting-scientific-integrity/sideline-science-from-day-one#.W32VTMlnaM8>.
- 108 These recommendations are drawn from a letter on scientific integrity to then-President-elect Trump and members of the 115th Congress, coordinated by the Union of Concerned Scientists. Union of Concerned Scientists, "Science and the Public Interest: An Open Letter to President Trump and the 115th Congress," available at <https://www.ucsusa.org/center-science-and-democracy/promoting-scientific-integrity/open-letter-president-elect-trump> (last accessed August 2018).
- 109 Mallory Pickett, "US Interior Secretary's School Friend Blocking Climate Research, Scientists Say," *The Guardian*, August 17, 2018, available at <https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/aug/17/interior-secretarys-school-friend-crippling-climate-research-scientists-say>.
- 110 Rong-Gong Lin II, "Trump Administration Tightens Rules for Federal Scientists Talking to Reporters," *Los Angeles Times*, June 22, 2018, available at <http://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-trump-policy-usgs-scientists-20180621-story.html>.
- 111 Sarah Zhang, "Looking Back at Canada's Political Fight Over Science," *The Atlantic*, January 26, 2017, available at <https://www.theatlantic.com/science/archive/2017/01/canada-war-on-science/514322/>.
- 112 Canadian Climate Forum, "About Us," available at http://www.climateforum.ca/?page_id=12 (last accessed August 2018).
- 113 Evidence for Democracy, "Save Pearl," available at <https://evidencefordemocracy.ca/en/save-pearl> (last accessed August 2018).
- 114 Ibid.
- 115 Nick Murray, "High Arctic Lab Saved as Federal Money Comes Through," CBC, November 8, 2017, available at <https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/polar-research-lab-eureka-federal-funding-1.4392682>.
- 116 The Canadian Press, "Justin Trudeau Tells World Climate Change Fight Begins at Home," *Maclean's*, November 30, 2015, available at <https://www.macleans.ca/politics/ottawa/justin-trudeau-tells-world-climate-change-fight-begins-at-home/>.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

